NORTHERN REGIONAL COLLEGE

EDUCATION COMMITTEE

Minutes of the meeting of the Education Committee held on 14 May 2013 at the Ballymena Campus, Northern Regional College.

Present
Mr R Jay (Chairperson), Mrs J Eve, Mr M Murray, Mr T Neilands (Principal) and Mr K Nelson.
In Attendance  Dr C O’Mullan and Mr J Hunter
UNRESERVED BUSINESS

17.1
Presentation

The Committee received a presentation on Acumen from Mr Sam Bell, Head of Faculty Professional and Leisure Studies. He said that Acumen, inspired by the Principal, was a branded entity within the NRC launched in June 2012, which had been created to extend the expertise of the College into a more commercial environment in leadership and management. It works in association with the Chartered Institute of Management (CMI), the Institute of Leadership and Management (ILM) and the Chartered Institute of Personnel and Development (CIPD). Acumen solutions are delivered by the Acumen Manager, Acumen Lecturers, Acumen Associates and Acumen Senior Associates. Associates are selected on a range of experience and skills on a consultancy basis. Acumen has gained approval for a range of programmes: ILM accreditation at Levels 3,4,5; CMI accreditation at levels 6,7; CIPD accreditation at levels 3,5. It also offers an extensive range of Bespoke Training. Acumen has had a range of clients including Galgorm Manor, the Local Government Staff Commission and the Department for Employment and Learning (MLD provision). Referring to the MLD provision Mr Bell explained that there were two offers: MLD (First Line Management) and MLD (Middle Management). The Department is providing 100% funding for participants on both MLD courses. Acumen is planning a number of events to help expand business. 
It organised a Business Breakfast with the Ballymena Chamber of Commerce 20 March 2013 and has arranged an Acumen Conference with David Meade and Richard Ramsey on 
30 May 2013.

The presentation stimulated much discussion. An observation was made regarding Acumen’s finances. It was explained that Acumen was not a separate cost centre at the moment and it was difficult to ascertain as to whether it was making a profit or loss although income generation targets had been set. It was suggested that it would be opportune for Acumen to develop links with both Universities and to discuss progression routes. Mr Nelson offered to provide contract documentation that had been in use at his company; he said that it could be particularly applicable to Acumen Associates.

The Chair congratulated Mr Bell for launching Acumen successfully and thanked him for an informative presentation.

17.2
Apologies

An apology was received from Mr J Clyde.

17.3
Declaration of Interests

There were no declarations of interests.

17.4
Minutes of Last Meeting

The minutes of the last meeting of the Education Committee, held on 19 March 2013, were approved.

17.5
Matters Arising

17.5.1
Whole College Self Evaluation Review and Quality Improvement Plan (minute 16.9)

It was noted that the Whole College Self Evaluation Review and Quality Improvement Plan had been circulated to Members for comment and the final document had been forwarded to the Department to meet the 29 March 2013 deadline

17.5.2
Training IQRS QI Plan (minute 16.10.1)

It was noted that the Training IQRS QI Plan had been forwarded to Members before Easter for comment; the final document had been submitted to DEL by 15 April 2013.

17.5.3
ETI Scrutiny Visit 8-10 May 2013 (minute 16.7)

It was noted that members of the Inspection Team had addressed the Whole College Issues raised in their November inspection report, and also the Construction WBL areas, which had been graded inadequate. They reported progress as satisfactory in both areas. They also took the opportunity to scrutinise the SER and Quality Improvement Plan relating to Training (Training IQ:RS), and also the Whole College SER and QI plan. They expressed confidence in relation to the processes detailed in both documents

17.5.4
Any Other Matters Arising

There were no other matters arising from the minutes of the last meeting.

17.6
Chairperson’s Communications

There were no Chairman’s communications.

17.7
Correspondence

There was no correspondence to report.

17.8
Quality Improvement

The Committee considered the following documents:

a) Post Inspection Report. The Report provides details of a number of events leading up to the eti scrutiny visit 8-10 May 2013.

b) Work Based Learning Strategy

This Strategy is directed at all staff involved with the delivery of Work Based Learning /Training. It identifies areas for improvement as detailed at the recent Inspection and refers to a review of the level of WBL and Training for Success activity, which had resulted in withdrawal/reduced activity at the Ballymoney Campus, Newtownabbey Campus and Ballymena Campus. The document outlines the delivery pattern for ApprenticeshipsNI and Training for Success provision 2013/2014. Two appendices, Work Placement Strategy and the College Training Plan for 2013/2014, are attached to the document. During discussion a view was expressed that the document would help to ensure consistency and improve the quality of the WBL provision throughout the College. 

c) Literacy and Numeracy Strategy

The Committee noted that it was important to have a workforce that is literate and numerate and capable of taking advantage of new opportunities in science and technology, finance and business, IT and media. The Strategy aims to deliver improvements that will make a real difference to learners and for the wider economy and society by ensuring that all staff take ownership of responsibility for literacy and numeracy aspects of their work with students.

The Committee agreed that it should receive an update regarding the Whole College Curriculum Strategy and associated documents at the first meeting of the new academic session on 8 October 2013

d) Learning and Teaching Committee Report. 

A Learning and Teaching Committee Panel (Principal, Director of Curriculum and Head of Quality Improvement) was established as part of the actions emanating from the Learning and Teaching Committee. The presence of the Principal on the Panel emphasised the importance of the quality improvement agenda and the need to identify and address underperformance. The Panel has had several meetings and many issues have been identified such as the implementation of the College Retention Strategy, the development of a full-time Level 1 generic programme, quality related issues, the review of the College Managed Learning Environment and the approval of Course lists at the beginning of the academic year. The Chair noted that the Panel had discussed the role of course co-ordinators in the effectiveness of course provision. The Director of Curriculum advised that the role was being reviewed at present.  The Chair suggested that it might be appropriate to have ‘Champions’ who could discuss the Strategy with staff and encourage them to ’buy in’ to the College’s policies and procedures.  The Chair also suggested reviewing the format of the QI Plans.

It was noted that the Teaching and Learning Committee had discussed several issues including the development of methods of evaluating and improving the quality of all aspects of the College, the implementation of the Classroom Observation Scheme and the role of mentors within the Quality Improvement Unit.

During discussion reference was made to the acute social problems being experienced by members of the student body and the efforts being made by staff to support and help retain such students. It was agreed that a Tutor and a Member of the Support Staff should be invited to address the Committee regarding this issue.

e) Quality Assurance Agency. 

The Integrated Quality and Enhancement Review has been confirmed as the week commencing 4 November 2013.  The review will look at all aspects of the College Management of its HE Provision.  A preparatory visit will take place during the week commencing 2 September 2013. The Director of Curriculum indicated that a College HE Curriculum Strategy was being collated, which would highlight full-time and part-time developments in the context of HE Strategies and Quality Improvement.

17.9
Balanced Scorecard

The Director of Curriculum provided an update regarding the ‘Student Experience’ domain of the College’s Balanced Scorecard.  The Committee noted that:

a) Performance within Student Experience KPIs.  The report indicates that:

(i) FLU performance is -124 FLU below the DEL target with a predicted year-end 
of -222 FLU below DEL target. It was noted that part-time HE and full-time FE were below target;

(ii) In-Year Retention Targets have been achieved to date.

b) Proposed KPIs and Corporate Targets for the Student Experience domain 2013/2014. 

The Curriculum Management Team has reviewed the KPIs short and long lists and has agreed that the Recruitment Targets (FLU and enrolments) by type of provision, and Retention, Achievement and Success KPIs are core performance indicators and should be retained for 2013/2014.  It was noted that the Retention, Achievement and Success targets would be sub-divided to allow for more accurate monitoring and tracking of quality issues. Targets at FE full-time and part-time would be sub-divided to reflect provision at Level 1 and below  and Level 2 and above; Essential Skills would be divided to ES Work Based Learning and ES Further Education. 

The Director of Curriculum reviewed the targets for Retention, Achievement and Success. The Chair queried whether the College recruited in excess of the FLU targets to allow for wastage. He was assured that the College endeavoured to recruit slightly above target. It was important, however, for recruits to have the correct educational profile. The Committee agreed several adjustments to the targets to bring them into line, in the main, with the sector average. It was further agreed that the revised targets should be circulated to Members.

It was noted that a review of average class size was being undertaken by type of provision at NRC. Initial modelling on the impact of 1-2 students recruited over target on productivity has commenced. A move towards setting targets for minimum class sizes has already been initiated with ES management.

The Director of Curriculum drew attention to the results of the Mid-Year Student Survey, which she presented in tabular form. The Committee noted that there had been an uplift in student satisfaction in FE (by 7%), HE (6%) and Training (7%) compared with the previous year 2011/2012.

 17.10
FE College Health Check Report

The Committee noted the following sections of the FE College Health Check for the 2nd Quarter 2012/2013: 

Section 2. Performance Against CDP Curriculum Targets. The results of actual FLU against target for 2012/2013 reflect under delivery against target in excess of £540k, the most significant under delivery being in full-time Further Education, where the shortfall equates to over £350k. 

Section 3. Success - Econometric Analysis. It was noted that the College would be receiving a full report on Econometric Analysis in the near future and that Analysis Services DEL had been invited to give a presentation on this matter to a forthcoming meeting of the Governing Body.

17.11
Education Committee Action Plan 2012/2013

The Committee reviewed the implementation of its Action Plan for 2012/2013 and considered a draft Action Plan, which had been prepared for 2013/2014. Members suggested a number of additions and refinements to the Plan.

The Committee suggested that the revised Plan should be attached as an Appendix to the minutes.

17.12
Any Other Notified Business

There was no other notified business.

17.13
Next Meeting

The Chairperson reminded members that the next meeting of the Education Committee is scheduled for 5.30 pm on Tuesday 8 October 2013 at the Farm Lodge Ballymena Campus.
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